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The Oil Can is a publication of Cincinnati Division 7, Mid Central Region, NMRA, Inc. 
Opinions expressed herein are the authors and do not necessarily reflect the opinion of  
Division 7, the MCR, the NMRA, it’s officers, or it’s members.  
 

Space permitting, The Oil Can welcomes news items, articles and letters on Model        
Railroading and related topics. Deadline for submissions is generally the fifteenth of the 
month preceding the next meeting. 

 
 
 
3 - Headlights 
4 - 2nd Section 
5 - Div. 7 Spring Flea Market 
6 - Model Railroad TRAINing Day 
7 - Div. 7 Annual Picnic 
8-9 - Layout Visit - Jack Sibert 
10-11 - Layout Visit - Dennis Malloy 
12 - Div. 7 January Contest Results  
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   The Editors Corner:                                                 Dave Puthoff 

 
13-14 - Div.7 2022 Contest Final Winners  
15 - Div.7 Contest Themes  
16 - Div. 7 Committee Reports  
17-19 - Div. 7 - Announcements 
20 - Div. 7 - Classified Ads 
21 - Div. 7 - Program Schedule 
22 - Knapp’s Notes 
23 - Down The Line 
 

If you have a photo, or a useful tip, or maybe just a useful 
website that you would like to share, the Oil Can is an 
opportunity to share it with your fellow model railroaders.  
Email it to editor@cincy-div7.org.  

Dave 

Cover: Scene from Dennis Malloy’s HO-Scale Layout 

Photo by Dave Puthoff 

The Division 7 Flea Market will be held on March 11 
at the Lakota West Freshman School.   
Details are on Page 5. 
Volunteers are greatly needed to support the success 
of this annual Division 7 event.  Contact Peter Weiglin 
or Gary Ossenschmidt. 
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                Headlights 
Chuck Endreola 
      Superintendent 

 

Chuck 

On February 19, I received my email copy of the monthly NMRA Turntable and 

found several interesting articles. One of them was a video of the recent Am-

herst Model RR Show in West Springfield, Massachusetts. Division 7’s own 

Jordan Kramer appeared several times. Last year, Jordan introduced the idea of 

some sort of NMRA chat room for the exchange of information and ideas and 

messaging among members. NMRA President Gordy Robinson thought it a cap-

ital idea and gave the go-ahead. As the primary architect, Jordan led the devel-

opment and launching of the NMRA’s new “Interchange”. It is MUCH more 

than a single chat room. There are five “Hang Out Rooms”, and several other 

sections to discuss a plethora of specialized model railroad topics for NMRA 

members only. In the near future, we are hoping to present a mini-clinic on how 

to access it easily and spotlight many highly attractive features. Because of his 

idea and leadership in implementing the “Interchange”, Jordan was presented 

with the “Presidents Award”. Congratulations Jordan! 

Our AV team has been doing a stelar job in offering those unable to get to our 

meetings in person to still attend virtually. They are also the conduit for present-

ing out of town clinicians.  I’m pleased to report one of our newest members, 

Chris Gribler, has volunteered to join our A/V team. Welcome aboard Chris! 

We have also been making more headway on our Continuity Plan. To date, we 

have enlisted seven volunteers. I would like to acknowledge them in alphabeti-

cal order: Roy Allan, Roy Hord, Merlyn Jarman, Bruce Knapp, David Lamb, 

Mike Tener, and David Wynne.  

We still have several important positions to fill. Don’t be shy, be pro-active in 

supporting and engaging the Division, YOUR Division. 

See you at the Flea Market, 
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Second Section 
 

Tony Valerius 
Asst. Super 

Tony 

Well, my modeling work has come to a grinding halt this past few weeks with all my time and energy 

going toward de-cluttering our home. We are looking to move further north from Delhi to West Chester, 

Mason or similar area around the I-275 beltway. We need to get closer to our grandchildren who live 

near Centerville. The plus for me is that I can get a basement with the room I want for my layout and 

modeling activities. If you are thinking about doing something similar, I recommend not waiting to start 

the cleaning out phase. It is amazing how much unnecessary stuff you accumulate after 27 years in the 

same house. I can’t begin to describe how much stuff has been donated or pitched in the garbage simply 

because we didn’t take time to do it before now. For now, I keep focused on the end result and not the 

work in-between. 

 

In case you missed the communication from the national office, the NMRA Interchange introduction/

roll-out happened a few weeks ago. While this may not be something everyone will use, it does seem to 

have some interesting and useful capabilities. The Interchange runs on an app called Discord on com-

puter, tablet, and smart phone. We will do a brief introduction at an upcoming meeting so you can see 

what is there and decide if you think it might be for you. 

 

Our February 5th meeting was at the Dunham Recreation Center in Western Hills and we enjoyed John 

Burchnall’s new clinic on the “Great Midwest Rail Circle Tour”. This was full of excellent ideas for a 

two week vacation to lots of train/modeling points of interest with some other points of interest thrown 

in for non-train folk. If you missed it, John has posted it on the website in the Modelers Aid section. 

Meeting turnout was excellent with 61 people on-site and another 13 on Zoom for the meeting.  After 

the meeting, layout visits were at the homes of Jack Sibert and Dennis Malloy. Jack was a late substitu-

tion for Jerry Strangarity who regrettably had to cancel. Both Dennis and Jack had lots of visitors who 

had a great time seeing their layouts. A large thank-you to both for opening their layouts for all to pe-

ruse and enjoy.  
 

Coming Up: 

 
March 11th – No monthly meeting this month. Instead, we have the Annual Spring Flea Market at 

Lakota West Freshman School. There will be set-up for this event on Friday starting around 4:00 pm. 

The Flea Market/Trade Show will run from 10:00 am to 3:00 pm with a record number of tables full of 

items for your perusal. If you are still looking to be of service to the division, you may be of assistance 

with the NMRA booth, admissions, Friday evening or Saturday morning setup or Saturday takedown. 

Remember, there will also be food available for purchase so you can hangout and take in all the possible 

deals you can make. 

 

April 2nd (note date) – We will meet at the Cincinnati Marriott North Hotel off Union Center Blvd.  

Visiting guest clinician Bernard Kempinski, MMR® will share a presentation on “Military Railroads.” 

Our contest will be Steam Locomotive for both model and photo categories. Our layout visits will be to 

the homes of Gary Ossenschmidt and Ed Bley.  

 

May 4th - 7th – Pittsburgh MCR Convention – Keystone Division 2 Pittsburgh is hosting the 2023 Mid-

Central Region Convention “Rails to Pittsburgh” with Clinics, Banquet, Show, and Tours. It is located 

at the Doubletree by Hilton.  See their website for the latest info. 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Jack Sibert’s HO-Scale Layout 

Photos by John Burchnall 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Jack Sibert’s HO-Scale Layout 

Photos by John Burchnall 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Dennis Malloy’s HO-Scale Layout 

Photos by Dave Puthoff 
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LAYOUT VISIT to Dennis Malloy’s HO-Scale Layout 

Photos by John Burchnall 
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DIVISION 7 — 2022 CONTEST FINAL WINNERS 

Photos by Dave Puthoff 

1st Place Models (Tie) - Bruce Knapp 

Combined Overall Points - Larry Goodridge 
                           and 
            1st Place Models (Tie)  

3rd Place Models - Ben Hallenbeck 
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DIVISION 7 — 2022  CONTEST FINAL WINNERS 

Photos by Dave Puthoff 

1st Place Photography - John Burchnall 

        2nd Place Photography (Tie)  

2nd Place Photography (Tie) - Ben Hallenbeck 
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DIVISION 7 - COMMITTEE REPORTS 
March 2023 

Superintendent (Chuck Endreola): As a member in good standing of Division 7, you have the opportunity 

to attend BOD (Board of Directors) meetings. You may voice your opinion and/or introduce new ideas and sugges-

tions. At this time, the BOD meets via Zoom. The meetings are held each quarter, and each has a different Zoom 
link.  Contact Tony Valerius, John Burchnall or me each time and we'll gladly email you the link. Hope to see you 
there. 

Recruitment and Retention  (John Shields): The “latest” information from National (as of February 1) shows 
our current count is 219. 
 

We have two new members to welcome this month: 
 Nathaniel Cheney of Wilmington 

 Neil Tull of Independece 

 
Thank you to the 29 people who chose to renew their memberships last month. Obviously, a lot of us have renewal dates in 
December or January. The risk is that you might get busy at this time of year and forget. Fortunately there was only 1 name 
on the past due list for me to follow up with. 
 
John Shields 
Qcngineers@aol.com 
513-561-8691 

  
MCR Report (John Shields):  No report this month 

National Report (Frank Koch / Pam Moleski):  No report this month  

Achievement Program  (Frank Koch):  No report this month   

Car Projects  (Paul Maciulewicz):  See the Car Project Announcement elsewhere in this Oil Can 

Oil Can (Dave Puthoff):  Submissions for the April Oil Can are due by March 22. 

Monthly Raffle (Russ Poynter): No report this month  

Community Service (Larry Bonhaus):  No report this month   

Modelers Aid  (Bruce Knapp / Sam Parfitt):  No report this month  

Fall Train Show (Rick Crumrine):   No report this month   

Spring Flea Market  (Peter Weiglin / Gary Ossenschmidt / Roy Hord):  No report this month 

Operations Activities (Rick Stern): No report this month 

Facebook Page (Pam Moleski): No report this month 

Web Site (John Burchnall): No report this month 

Video Library  (Kevin Orcutt):  No report this month 

mailto:Qcngineers@aol.com
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NMRA CERTIFICATE OF MERIT 

Photo by Dave Puthoff 
Master Builder—Scenery - Roy Allan 

DIVISION 7 - ANNOUNCEMENTS 

NO WHITE ELEPHANTS AT FLEA MARKET 

There will be no WHITE ELEPHANT booth at the Spring 2023 Division 7 Flea Market due 
to the recent surgery on Frank Koch.  I am simply not able to prepare and then man the 
booth for the full day.  The space will be allocated to several Division 7 estates instead for 
this one session.  The WHITE ELEPHANTS will return for the 2023 Fall Show and there 
may be a summer sale at the Koch house if all goes as planned.  Stay tuned.  Thank you to 
all who have wished me a speedy recovery.  This is the first show I have missed since I was 
recruited to be show chair in 1978. 
     Frank Koch 

Ron Gribler, MMR®
  

Long-time Division 7 member Ron Gribler, MMR® , passed away early March 1. No information 
as to services has been given at this time. Friends should refer to public obituaries for details.  
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Cincinnati Division 7’s Car Project Committee is pleased to announce the availability of our latest, 
limited-edition car project! 

Using Accurail’s 2200 Series ACF 2-Bay Covered Hopper as the basis, we are offering it in a Nor-
folk & Western repaint scheme. 

These cars are N&W class HC-46 and are from an original batch of fifty built in 1966 by ACF and 
were painted in the Round Herald paint scheme. 

Sometime subsequent to that some cars went through a general maintenance program where they 
were repainted in the block N&W livery. Photos were found showing that at least three of these 
cars (road numbers 170753, 170768 and 170794) were reweighed at some later date because that 
area is “patched out” on the car with the new data displayed. Those same photos place these three 
cars as being in service in 1992 and 2004! It is these three, highly unique, road numbers that Cin-
cinnati Division 7 is now offering for sale. 

As with all Accurail cars, they are in kit form only. 

Pricing is $25 per car, or a 3-car set at $70. Shipping (via USPS Priority) is $9.20 for one car and 
$16.25 for two to three cars.  

Ohio residents, please add 7.8% sales tax on the total price of the kits and the shipping and 
handling fee.  
 
I received these cars the week of 9/12.  Heritage and purchasing details are posted on our Division 
7 web site.  

You can also send me a check or money order in US dollars, payable to Cincinnati Division 7, 
MCR, NMRA, to: 

Cincinnati Division 7 Car Projects 

c/o Paul Maciulewicz 

9151 Congress Court 

West Chester, Ohio 45069 

DIVISION 7 - ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Division 7 Car Project (Limited Edition!)  
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GNRW ops is on the 3rd W/E  Saturday.   
 
Pizza at 6:30-7:00.   
Please email if attending. 
 
NEW POLICY: 
Since there’s not a lot to do outside our homes related to railroading, those who wish to have a ‘one-on-
one’ or with own friends to operate the layout during the month, please email or call.   
Being retired, I spend the bulk of my time in the basement so visitors are always welcomed. Thanks.  
  
NEW PROJECTS: 
Installed decoders in several more engines.   A selection of 100 engines can now be done. 
 
Mission Statement:  Main theme of my railroad (besides modeling the Great Northern Railway): 
when building the railroad, I wanted to model mainline running with big time steam and 'scale 
like' trains of 25-45 cars on single track mainline with passing sidings.  
 
USUAL STATS: 
Time: 1938. All steam and electrics. The GN railway is a point to point railroad, 400' mainline with two 
400-500 car yards at Seattle, Wash and St Paul, Minn, each having 20+ track turntables and one staging 
yard holding 300 cars.  Minimum radius, 48" with #10 turnouts. Track all hand laid on individual wooden 
ties. 100% scenery.   
Four track 12' ore dock. 
 
For pictures see: 
http://ogrforum.ogaugerr.com/topic/great-northern-railway?page=1       
Video: 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tOb7SgZTLWA 
 
The Operating session is also listed in the NMRA MCR div 7 web site: 
https://cincy-div7.org/events.html 

 

Junk food and beverage will be available  
Thanks 
Sam Parfitt 
samparfitt@fuse.net 
8795 Goldcrest Dr 
West Chester OH, 45069 
cell: 513-378-9133 

DIVISION 7 - ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Great Northern Railway Operating Session on March 18 at 7 PM (Saturday) 

NOTE:  Contact Sam Parfitt prior to attending, in order to confirm the Operating Session. --- Ed. 

http://ogrforum.ogaugerr.com/topic/great-northern-railway?page=1
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tOb7SgZTLWA
https://cincy-div7.org/events.html
mailto:samparfitt@fuse.net
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As a benefit to Division 7 members, the Oil Can will offer to list free Classified Ads to allow members to sell 
railroad-related items.   A few other Divisions offer such a program.  The Board will periodically re-evaluate 
the program.  If you have items to sell, please review the Rules, and send an email to  editor@cincy-div7.org 

CLASSIFIED AD RULES: 
Item(s) must be railroad related. 
Seller must be a Member of Division 7 MCR NMRA. 
Listing description shall be 30 words or less. 
Item(s) can be displayed for a maximum of three (3) months. Oil Can Editor will assign a Listing Number that 

will include the last month of listing. (E.g., “xx-July 2015” would indicate Listing xx will be listed 
through the July 2015 Oil Can). 

Seller must list name, and either Phone Number and/or Email, so the interested Buyer can contact Seller. It 
will not be listed without them. (NOTE:  Seller agrees to allow contact information to be published in 
the Oilcan, which is published on the Internet). 

A single photo may be submitted for each listing. 
Limit of three (3) listings from same Seller at any one time. 
Seller shall email Oil Can Editor if item is sold so it can be removed from page. 
All transactions are between the Buyer and the Seller. 
Oilcan Editor reserves the right to edit listing if needed, and will notify Seller of edit prior to publication. 

DIVISION 7 - CLASSIFIED ADS 

Picture Description Price Name 
Phone, or 

 Email 
Listing No. 

  
Atlas EMD S-4, PRR switcher, non-dynamic, Brunswick 
green, #8434.  Retail:  $98.95 

$60 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  269-May 23 

  
Atlas AlCo C-424, PRR, non-dynamic, Brunswick green, 
#2415.  Retail:  $79.95 

$60 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com   270-May 23 

  
Atlas ALCo RS-3, WM, dynamic, black w/fireball , no # 
Retail:  $109.95 

$75 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  271-May 23 

  
Athearn (Eastern Car Works) Maine Central 57’ mech. reefer, 
orange, #2 Retail:  $12.95 

$7 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  272-May 23 

  
Detail Assoc NP ACF 2970 cf, 2-bay covered hopper, #75075 
(flat kit). .Retail:  $17.50 

$10 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  273-May 23 

  
Proto 2000 EMD GP18, B&O, dynamic, blue, #6599 
Retail:  $80.00.    

$50 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  274-May 23 

  

Proto 2000 EMD E8, L&N, blue/cream, #797 
Retail:  85.00.  

$55 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  275-May 23 

  
Red Caboose BAR 40’ State of Maine wood potato reefer, 
#6531 (RTR). Retail:  $30.00   

$15 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  276-May 23 

  
Stewart EMD F7A phase I late,  
WM speed lettering, black. Retail: $89.00 

$60 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  277-May 23 

  
Walthers single-dome tank car, GATX,  
black, #22691. Retail:   $9.98 

$6 Jim MacKnight jimmack6@hotmail.com  268-Mar 23 

mailto:editor@cincy-div7.org
mailto:jimmack6@hotmail.com
mailto:jimmack6@hotmail.com
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 by Bruce Knapp 
Knapp’s notes 

 

Bruce 

Secretary's Job 
 

I often like to kid about my position as the Division's secretary, but I am often a non-

member’s point of contact with Cincinnati Division 7. As our point of contact, I get a 

lot of requests about our hobby.  The many requests range from; How can I get start-

ed? I have old Lionel, what's it worth? --- to I am having problem with my layout and 

really need assistance.  

I was contacted by Bob Edwards, a brother of a former member, and an outstanding 

clinician. Bob is in the process of building a medium size layout, and is experiencing 

some of the same problems we all face. Bob has a fairly complex track plan, using 

Bachmann track. Bob's major concern deals with his DCC system, and is a wonderful 

opportunity for someone to assist a newer modeler, and possibly gain a new Division 

7 member.  Bob is willing to financially assist any interested party. I am currently 

overbooked with my musical duties, and trying to make progress on my layout, so I 

can't help. I did mention Bob's need to Ben Hallenbeck. If you can assist Bob, contact 

him at 859-468-5255. 

The Division 7 Test Track 
 

Our 18-year-old test track finally began to show it's age at our fall train show. The AC 

test tracks (Lionel, Marx, and American Flyer) worked quite well, but our DC/DCC 

side went on strike. Needless to say, a great majority of our tests involved the DC/

DCC side. My cohort and fellow musician, Zach Riggins, spent a Saturday helping me 

rewire the DC/DCC side of the system. I found myself using my book of Ancient 

Celtic Curses very frequently! I had forgotten that soldering irons get VERY HOT and 

you shouldn't grab the tiny end. We spend an enjoyable afternoon redoing the test 

track. I am convinced we did a fantastic (?) job and the test track will be ready for the 

Spring Flea Market. Thanks, Zach, you are a wonderful associate, and a nice guy (for 

an East Sider). 

Keep 'Em Rolling, 
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                     Coming Down the Line 
Cincinnati Division 7, MCR, NMRA  

2023 Schedule 
NOTE: ALL REGULAR MEETINGS START AT 2 PM 

(Unless otherwise notified) 

  
Date            Location                          Program/Speaker           Layout Visits              Contest Topic 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                     

 
                     

  3/11   Annual Flea Market   -  at Lakota West Freshman School    (No regular meeting) 

                  West Chester OH                    10 AM to 3 PM 

 
 
 

4/2   Cinti. Marriott North Hotel      Bernard Kempinski, MMR®        Gary Ossenschmidt             Models:  Steam Loco  
                    West Chester OH                   Military Railroads                       Ed Bley                   Photos:  Steam Loco 

 
 
 

5/21   Kenton County Library       Dan Mack              Perry Simpson           Models:  Maintenance of Way  
                    Erlanger KY                   Fire Engines and Fire Stations                               Photos:  Maintenance of Way 

 

Region / National 
2023   

        

    
   5/4 - 5/7 NMRA Mid-Central Convention,  Rails to Pittsburgh             

Modeling Problems? - Ask the Modelers Aid Committee 
 

                   Bruce Knapp      (513) 941-2713 
  Sam Parfitt   (513) 378-9133 

 

  Div. 7 Hot Line ….(513) 662-RAIL 
  Div. 7 Web Site ….www.cincy-div7.org 
  MCR  Web Site ….www.midcentral-region-nmra.org 
  Mail Address …...  Cincinnati Division 7, MCR 
                                   P.O. Box 62501 
                                   Cincinnati OH  45262-0501 

Around the Division 
2022 

   

  
 
 
 
 
8/20 – 8/26 NMRA National Convention, Texas Express,  
   Grapevine, TX 

        
    3/16   7:15 pm Lebanon Modelers  -  Lebanon OH 

 

NORTH 

Spring Swap Meet & Flea Market 
 

 10 AM to 3 PM Saturday March 11 
 

Lakota West Freshman School 
5050 Tylersville Road 

West Chester OH 45069 
 
 

Directions:   
t 

From I-75:  Tylersville Road Exit 22,  
Go West on Tylerville Rd.  approximately 4.5 miles. 
School is on your right. 
 
From I-275: Route 747 Exit 42,  
Go North on Route 747 approximately 4.8 miles 
Turn right on Tylersville Rd.  
School is on your left. 
   

http://www.cincy-div7.org
http://www.midcentral-region-nmra.org

